
 
 
 

N O T I C E 
 

A MEETING OF THE WORCESTER STATE UNIVERSITY BOARD OF TRUSTEES WEILL BE HELD ON 
MONDAY, JANUARY 9, 2017 IN THE FULLER CONFERENCE ROOM, MASSACHUSETTS COLLEGE OF 
PHARMACY & HEALTH SCIENCES LOCATED AT 25 FOSTER STREET, WORCESTER, MASSACHUSETTS.   
MEETING WILL BE HELD AT 4:30 P.M. IMMEDIATELY FOLLOWING THE BOT RETREAT. 
 
 

1. CALL TO ORDER (Notice Attachment 1) 
 
2. VOTES (Attachment #2) 

 
3.  APPROVAL OF MINUTES – November 15, 2016 (Attachment #3) 

 

4. CHAIR OF THE BOARD UPDATE 
 

5. PRESIDENT’S REPORT (Attachment #4) 
 

6. RESIDENCE HALL FY 2018 BUDGET (Attachment #5) 
 

7. AGREEMENT BETWEEN WSU AND WORCESTER SPORTS CENTER LLC (Attachment #6) 
 

8. OTHER BUSINESS 
 

9. ADJOURNMENT 
 

 
                                                                                                                 ______________________ 
               Judith A. St. Amand 
               December 30, 2017 



 



WSU Board of Trustees      January 9, 2017 
 
 
 
Upon a motion made and seconded, it was 
 
VOTED: to approve the minutes of November 15, 2016 as submitted. 
 
 
Upon a motion made and seconded, it was 
 
VOTED: to approve the Residence Hall FY 2018 Budget as submitted. 
 
 
Upon a motion made and seconded, it was  
 
VOTED: to approve the Agreement between WSU and Worcester Sports Center LLC 
  as presented. 
 
 
Upon a motion made and seconded, it was 
 
VOTED: to adjourn the meeting at 
 



WORCESTER STATE UNIVERSITY 
BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

 
November 15, 2016 

 
  
PRESENT:  Trustee George Albro, Chair  
    Trustee Craig Blais, Vice Chair  
    Trustee Maryanne Hammond, Vice Chair  
    Trustee Aleta Fazzone 

Trustee Corey Laite         
Trustee Karen LaFond  

    Trustee Stephen Madaus  
    Trustee Dina Nichols  
    Trustee Shirley Steele  
    Trustee Marina Taylor  
    Trustee David Tuttle  
    President Barry Maloney, Secretary  
    Ms. Judith St. Amand, Assistant Secretary  
    Ms. Nikki Kapurch, Special Assistant to the President  
  
The provision of General Laws, Chapter 30A having been complied with, and a quorum present, 
a meeting of the Board of Trustees was held on Tuesday, November 15, 2016, in the Multi-
Purpose Room in Sheehan Hall.  Chairman Albro called the meeting to order at 6:40 p.m.  
 
Chairman Albro announced that WSU recently lost a very dear friend and supporter - Lt. Col. 
James F. Sheehan ’55, USMC Retired.  In honor of his memory, Chairman Albro called for a 
moment of silence.  
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES – October 18, 2016 
Assistant Secretary St. Amand noted the following corrections to the the minutes of October 
18, 2016: 
 
 Page 3 – Clery Report, not Cleary 
 Page 5 – Other Business – first bullet – discussed not discuss 
 
Upon a motion by Trustee Hammond and seconded by Trustee Blais, it was unanimously 
 
VOTED: to approve the minutes of October 18, 2016 as submitted with corrections 

noted above. 
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CHAIR OF THE BOARD UPDATE 
• Special thanks to all who worked on the Distinguished Donor Reception at Mechanics 

Halls – always a great event 
• Athletic Hall of Fame Banquet was superb and the naming of the Competition Court in 

honor of John Brissette was outstanding.  Special thanks to Karen Sharpe and members 
of the alumni office for making this event such a success 

• Upcoming show at Hanover Theatre – Kinky Boots – should be a very enjoyable evening 
for all 

• Will be calling for an official vote later this evening to change the meeting date of the 
January Board meeting from the 24th to the 9th 

• Plans for our trustee retreat are being finalized and the location will be the Fuller 
Conference Room of MCPHS located in downtown Worcester, to be followed by our 
January Board meeting at 4:30 p.m. 

• Facilitator will be former President of Fitchburg University, Dr. Robert Antonucci 
• A draft agenda was provided showing the retreat will commence with a luncheon for 

members of the Board, members of the Foundation Executive Committee, and invited 
guests for a legal presentation by Attorney James Cox from Rubin and Rudman LLP 

• Other topics of interest on the agenda will include budget development, enrollment  
trends, a Sightlines presentation, a capital projects update and revenue generation ideas 

 
CHANGE IN JANUARY MEETING DATE 
Upon a motion by Trustee Blais and seconded by Trustee Hammond, it was unanimously 
 
VOTED: to approve the change in meeting date from January 24, 2017 to  

January 9, 2017 
 
SABBATICAL PRESENTATION – Dr. Margaret Kerr 
        Professor & Chair, Chemistry Department 

• Dr. Kerr’s Fall 2015 Sabbatical Leave was titled: Organometallic Research in Catalysis and 
Green Chemistry 

• She served as a visiting research scholar at WPI within the laboratory of Dr. Marion Emmert 
• The lab had equipment that enhanced her research and focused on catalysis, an important 

component of green chemistry 
• Dr. Emmert indicated a strong interest in collaborating with WSU and it is expected to continue 

after the sabbatical leave and will include undergraduate WSU students  
• Work from research will produce joint professional publications and presentations 

 
PRESIDENT’S REPORT 

• This meeting’s theme is based on Academic Excellence and Innovation – one of our 
strategic plan’s goals 

• T & G reported on a “traffic study” for the area surrounding the May Street property 
and Chandler Street 
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• City Council is looking at the issue and all suggestions and recommendations to WSU will 
be brought before the Finance & Facilities Committee 

• President acknowledged former Chief Michael Nockunas of the WSU Police and thanked 
him for his service to the university.  Mr. Nockunas has accepted a position with a major 
cruise line and will be leading up security in that position  

• Newly appointed Chief of Police Jason Kapurch was introduced and congratulated on his 
appointment and a sincere thank you was extended to him for his many years of service 
to WSU 
 

Presentation – Trip to Ireland 
• President Maloney reported that In September,  he travelled to Ireland with two 

students, Trustee Hammond, Dr. Linda Larrivee – Dean of the School of Health, 
Education and Natural Sciences, Dr. Steven Oliver, Chair of the Biology Department, 
and Carl Herrin, Asst. to the President for International, Community and 
Government Affairs 

• Mr. Herrin and others provided a summary of their travel and interactions with 
various groups 

• It was reported that the purpose of international travel is to build relations to 
engage WSU with the world – to expand options for students – promote WSU 
abroad and to connect with alumni 

• Itinerary included visits and meetings with President and Students at the University 
College Cork, Letterkenny/LYIT, Derry, Coleraine, Jordanstown, Belfast/Ulster 
University, Dublin 

• Noted MOUs already in place and possible additional exchange opportunities 
 
APPOINTMENT – DEAN OF SCHOOL OF HUMANITIES AND SOCIAL SCIENCES 

• Provost Lois Wims introduced Dr. Russ Pottle, candidate being recommended for the 
position of Dean, School of Humanities and Social Sciences 

 
Upon a motion by Trustee Blais and seconded by Trustee Nichols, it was unanimously 
 
VOTED: to approve the appointment of Dr. Russ Pottle as Dean of the School of 

Humanities and Social Sciences based upon the terms described in his letter of 
appointment dated October 27, 2016. 

 
 
ACADEMIC AFFAIRS/STUDENT DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 

• Trustee Steele, Chair of the Academic Affairs/Student Development Committee, 
thanked Provost Wims for her very informative presentation on sabbatical leave 
requests for the AY 2017-2018 

• Nine of eleven proposals were recommended; 2 for Fall Semester 2017 and 7 for Spring 
Semester 2018 

• Two requests were not recommended by Provost Wims 
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• It was noted that the VOTE in the packet of materials incorrectly stated that sabbatical leaves 
were at ½ salary when it should read Fall of 2017 at FULL salary and Spring of 2018 at FULL 
salary 

• Presentation included costs for coverage of courses by adjuncts 
 
Upon a motion by Trustee Madaus and seconded by Trustee LaFond, it was unanimously 
 
VOTED:  to approve the following sabbatical leaves for AY 2017 – 2018 as amended: 
 

Fall of 2017 at FULL salary, effective September 1, 2017  
Dr. Samuel O’Connell    Visual & Performing Arts 
Dr. Donald Vescio   English 

 
Spring of 2018 at FULL salary, effective January 1, 2018  
Dr. Christina Bebas   Education 
Dr. Matthew Ortoleva   English 
Dr. Elizabeth Siler   Business Administration/Economics 
Dr. Robert Smith   History & Political Science  
Dr. Emily Soltano   Psychology 
Dr. Champika Soysa   Psychology 
Dr. Heather Treseler   English 

 
OTHER BUSINESS 
Chairman Albro reminded the trustees that they would be receiving a letter seeking donations in the 
very near future and he would like to see 100% participation by the end of the year. 
 
Upon a motion by Trustee Blais and seconded by Trustee Taylor, it was unanimously 
 
VOTED:  to adjourn the meeting at 8:05 p.m. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
Judith A. St. Amand 
Assistant Secretary 
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President’s Message 
 

 

In February of 2016, we laid out our Five Points of 
Action Toward a More Inclusive Campus Climate. 
This plan was put forward in the context of national 
student actions aimed at improving race relations 
on campuses and ensuring that universities are 
inclusive, which are goals that I embrace. 

Implementing the Five Points of Action will help Worcester State meet 
our strategic plan's imperative that "all members of the WSU 
community will feel included and valued" and help us achieve two of 
the strategic plan's five overarching goals: cultivate a vibrant and 
collaborative campus; and enroll and retain diverse and motivated 
students. 

The Five Points of Action are: 

• Cultural Competency Training 
• Diversity in Hiring Processes 
• Student Engagement 
• Contextualizing Classrooms 
• Cross-Racial Interaction 

We also called upon the New England Resource Center for Higher 
Education (NERCHE) to assess our campus climate on diversity and 
inclusion. An initial report was emailed to all employees in early 
September, and the organization is assisting with our efforts to engage 
students on these issues. 

In this Update, we look at where we've made progress, with an eye 
toward identifying where more progress can be made. I appreciate the 
support of our campus community -- both inside the Tiffany Gates and 
beyond them -- as we engage in the sometimes difficult work of 
ensuring we are an open, welcoming, inclusive campus. 

What follows is a compilation of steps that have been taken since 
February to move us forward. 
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Cultural Competency Training 
Action Step: Cultural Competency Training 
 

 
Objective (Student Affairs) 
Foster a workplace culture where diversity and inclusion are priorities for both divisional and individual 
professional development. 
 
Measurements for Success 
Division-wide trainings and individual attendance at workshops have provided staff with the knowledge 
of how to keep different perspectives in mind when interacting with, and developing programs for, 
students and fellow employees.   
 

 
 
Objective (Student Affairs) 
Continue to develop training on topics of diversity and inclusion as it relates to social justice, inclusive 
workplaces, and engagement of our students. 
 
Measurements for Success 
Targeting of key populations first, then moving to the greater student body so that students and staff 
can better articulate their perspectives on diversity and inclusion. 
 
In Collaboration with Administration and Finance 
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Diversity in Hiring 
Action Step: Diversity in Hiring 
 

 
 
Objective (Administration and Finance) 
Increased rates of job offers being made to and accepted by under-represented candidates. 
 
Measurements for Success 
Establish diverse stakeholders to serve on search committees; provide orientations to support guidelines 
for equal opportunity and affirmative action; recruit diverse candidates for vacancies; and promote an 
inclusive campus climate that results in increased rates of offers being made to and accepted by under-
represented candidates. 
 
Following the campus-based early retirement incentive program that we offered in 2015, our Human 
Resources department formed dozens of search committees to backfill many of those positions, 
primarily over the summer of 2016. Some 42 faculty and librarian positions were filled; 30 percent of 
those hires hailed from diverse backgrounds. 
 
In Collaboration with all University divisions and offices 
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Student Engagement 
Action Step: Student Engagement 
 

 
Objective (Enrollment Management) 
Increase diversity of prospective teachers.  As part of the November 2016 Admission Open House, 
Admissions partnered with the Education Department and Office of Multicultural Affairs to offer a Call 
to Teaching session, which is designed to encourage under-represented students to consider the 
profession of teaching; one of Admission’s information sessions was offered entirely in Spanish.   
 
 
Measurements for Success 
Increasing the diversity of prospective teacher applicants and enrollees. 
 
In Collaboration with Academic Affairs, Enrollment Management, Student Affairs 
 

 

 
Objective (Enrollment Management) 
Increase outreach to under-represented students.  In collaboration with the English Department, Office 
of Multicultural Affairs, Admissions, Mass EdCO, and Worcester Public Schools, Worcester State will 
participate in Preview Day, a program in recognition of National African American Read-In Day, in 
February 2017.  This event provides high school juniors from Worcester and Southbridge an opportunity 
to explore Worcester State through campus tours, attending lectures, and participating in interactive 
workshops with professors and college students.  
 
Measurements for Success 
Increased student and administrative participation in the event. 
 
In Collaboration with Academic Affairs, Enrollment Management, Student Affairs 
 

 

 
Objective (Enrollment Management) 
Develop financial aid-related activities for under-represented students.  Financial Aid has conducted a 
presentation for the Collegiate Success Institute (CSI) group, in coordination with University 
Advancement and the state GEAR UP organization.  Both events relayed important information to at-risk 
youth regarding financial stability in college and financing options.   
 
Measurements for Success 
Increase financial awareness among current and prospective students. 
 
In Collaboration with Enrollment Management, Student Affairs, University Advancement 
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Objective (Student Affairs) 
Engage in programmatic opportunities (Jumpstart, WSU Civic Corps, partnership with The Hector Reyes 
House, etc.) that provide students with work and volunteer experiences in diverse learning 
environments. 
 
Measurements for Success 
Enrollment in and assessment of programs. 
 
In Collaboration with Academic Affairs 
 

 

Objective (Administration and Finance) 
Assess University’s efforts in engagement, inclusivity, and diversity.  Students often lead the University's 
efforts towards diversity and inclusion through student government organizations. Additionally, the 
University assesses its progress through student focus groups, often contracting with third parties to 
assist in these efforts. In summer/fall of 2016, the New England Resource Center for Higher Education 
(NERCHE) undertook an assessment of the current campus climate along diversity and inclusion 
dimensions. One result is that the University has created a representative group of Worcester State 
University stakeholders, known as the NERCHE Rubric Steering Committee and Working Group, which 
focus on curriculum, student support, and administrative leadership. The University also will assess its 
efforts towards diversity and inclusivity through the Culturally Engaging Campus Environments (CECE) 
survey of all undergraduate students, beginning in February 2017. 
 
Measurements for Success 
The analysis of student focus group feedback and student survey results to shape existing and future 
initiatives. 
 
In Collaboration with Academic Affairs, Administration and Finance, Enrollment Management, 
Student Affairs, University Advancement 
 

  

http://www.lahaworc.org/
http://www.lahaworc.org/
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Contextualizing Classrooms 

Action Step: Contextualizing Classrooms 
 

 

Objective (Academic Affairs):  
Establish courses and programs of study that promote diversity and inclusion. The first section of 
Introduction to Ethic Studies recently was offered.  A total of 32 students were enrolled in this section 
and student interest in the Ethnic Studies program has increased. 
 
Measurements for Success 
Increased offerings that promote diversity and inclusivity; increased enrollment in such programming. 
 
In Collaboration With: Student Affairs 
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Cross-Racial Interaction 

Action Step: Cross-Racial Interaction 
 

 
Describe Action Objective (Administration and Finance, Academic Affairs, Student Affairs) 
Attract and retain a racially diverse student body and workforce. The University regularly offers a wide 
variety of lectures, workshops, and presentations relating to race, which encourages discussions 
between racially diverse participants.  
 
For example, in A&F, the Office of Diversity, Inclusion, and Affirmative Action’s diversity workshop series 
included one on transgender issues training led by UMass Amherst transgender expert Dr. Genny 
Beemyn. 
 
Across the university, faculty, staff, and students responded to President Maloney’s February 2016 call 
to increase opportunities for cross-racial interaction. Academic Affairs, via the Office of Multicultural 
Affairs (OMA) and departmental sponsorships, brought a number of speakers to campus as part of Latin 
Heritage Month in October 2016. The Provost’s Office organized a talk by Georgetown faculty member 
Dr. Marcia Chatelain, who is leading a nationwide effort to ensure that students learn about the 
controversial tragedy in Ferguson, Mo. 
 
Student Affairs, via the Office of Student Involvement and Leadership Development’s Diversity Lecture 
Series, sponsored speakers such as Herman Boone of “Remember the Titans” fame, who drew media 
attention, as well as local high school and WSU student attendance.  
 
Student organizations, such as the Third World Alliance, sponsored speakers and activities, including a 
trip to the grand opening of the National Museum for African-American History and Culture in late 
September.   
 
Measurements for Success 
Increased participation in such events; IPEDS surveys; sign-in sheets; and session evaluations. 
Number of such speakers and trainings offered.  
 
Collaborations among all divisions and with student organizations: Academic Affairs, Administration 
and Finance, Enrollment Management, Student Affairs, University Advancement 
  

http://news.worcester.edu/inclusion-programs-to-include-guest-speakers-and-special-event-in-d-c/
http://news.worcester.edu/inclusion-programs-to-include-guest-speakers-and-special-event-in-d-c/
http://news.worcester.edu/marcia-chatelain-discusses-student-activism-age-social-media/
http://news.worcester.edu/football-notable-herman-boone-believes-respect-begins-dialogue/
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Worcester Sports Center Update 
 

 
Infrastructure 
 

• Assuming weather is not an issue, the building should be enclosed by January 15th so that 
the contractors can work inside the structure without any issues. 

• If above timeline happens, building is expected to be completed by June 1, 2017 (the 
original timeline has August 1, 2017 as the completion date). 

• There have been no unexpected issues with the current construction project. 
 
 
Tenant Update 
 

• Worcester State, Becker College, Worcester Academy, the Worcester Junior Sharks and 
the Crusaders have all committed to purchasing large blocks of ice-all prime time ice is 
booked. 

• All permanent lockerooms are leased- WSU Hockey program has already raised $35,000 
of the $50,000 needed to construct their lockeroom. 

• Arena will include a large amount of retail space.  These spaces include an Italian 
Restaurant and Cafe’ (managed by Niche Hospitality), a Physical Therapy center (Reliant 
Medical), a Pro Shop (headquarters for ProSharp……WSU head hockey coach Shayne 
Toporowski will manage), a Merchandise Shop (which will include WSU merchandise), 
and a Fitness Center.  The Fitness Center is the only portion of the building that is still 
seeking a tenant, but they have a couple interested parties. 

 
 
Miscellaneous 
 

• Dates for the 2017-18 WSU hockey schedule have already been submitted to the arena. 
• I have had initial discussions with Academic Affairs about offering activity courses for 

credit on weekday mornings and/or early afternoons when ice will be available.  Classes 
such as Skating 101. 

• Potential Intramural Opportunities, probably late at night, are also on the radar. 
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